BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 8 August 2011

	


	Present

	Cllr Shapland in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chesters, Lucas, Mrs Smith, Mrs Chugg, Anderson, Mrs Woodford, Bonds, Gilbert, Spear and Mrs Spear.



	082/2011/12
	Apologies
	Apologies were received from Councillors Mrs Blackmore and Cornick.



	083/2011/12
	Questions from the Public
	There were no questions from members of the public.

	084/2011/12
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman reported that North Devon Council had written to the Parish Council offering to deliver a presentation to Members on the new Food Hygiene Rating scheme.  It was felt that the Council should take advantage of this offer and Members would be notified once a date for the presentation had been set.



	085/2011/12
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 11 July 2011 be approved and signed, subject to the following amendments Minute number 065/2011/12 ‘RESOLVED:  That the Council formally write to Devon County Council to ascertain how the section 106 funding has been spent on improvements to local public transport in Braunton’ be added.  Minute number 070/2011/12 ‘Cllr Mrs Chugg reported’ be replaced with ‘Members received a written report from Cllr Mrs Chugg’.

b) RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Additional Planning meeting held on 27 June 2011 be approved and signed.



	086/2011/12
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Gilbert declared a Personal interest in minute number 095/2011/12, as he owns a boat moored at Vellator Quay.

Councillor Gilbert declared a Personal interest in minute number 098/2011/12, as he owns a property in South Street.

Councillor Spear declared a Personal interest in minute number 098/2011/11, as he is a member of HATOC.

Councillor Mrs Chugg declared a Personal interest in minute number 098/2011/12, as she is a member of HATOC.

Councillor Mrs Chugg declared a Personal interest in minute number 091/2011/12 (e - 52470), as her son farms the land.

Councillor Anderson declared a Personal interest in minute number 093/2011/12, as he is a taxi driver.

Councillor Bonds declared a Personal interest in minute number 095/2011/12, as he is the Councils representative on the Small Boat Owners Group.

Councillor Lucas declared a Personal interest in minute number 103/2011/12, as he the Chairman of the Braunton Museum.


	087/2011/12
	Flood Defence Scheme Braunton
	The Chairman welcomed Mr Jim Faux from the Environment Agency.

Mr Faux informed Members that a recent structural survey of the existing Memorial Shelter found the southern side of the shelter nearest the river to be subsiding.  The Environment Agency had previously discussed underpinning the shelter, but this option would no longer be possible as there are no substantial foundations.  Mr Faux reported that as part of the flood defence improvements along this stretch of the river the existing Memorial Shelter would need to be dismantled and rebuilt, this would provide an opportunity for the Council to improve the design.

Mr Faux circulated draft plans designed by the Environment Agency for a replacement Memorial Shelter.  Members were concerned that the shelter was of great importance to the people of Braunton, and felt that any rebuild of the structure would need further consideration.   Members requested when the Environment Agency would need a decision regarding the rebuild of the Memorial Shelter.  Mr Faux replied that timescales were dependent upon the appointed Contractor, which would not be known until after the tender process which would end on 18 August 2011. It was suggested that the plans to rebuild the Memorial Shelter be deferred until the next Additional Planning meeting to allow Members to make an informed decision.

Mr Faux requested if the Environment Agency could use Caen Playing Field as a compound whilst carrying out the flood improvement works in Braunton.  Mr Faux circulated further plans showing the proposed reinstatement of the playing field.  He explained that the reinstatement works would include regrading and installation of drainage to the playing field/running track area, planting of a hedge on the North East boundary and increased vegetation against the river with additional trees.

Mr Faux also requested if the Council would consent to the Environment Agency also using part of the overflow car park at Caen Street as a compound, whilst Flood Improvement works are carried out at Hordens Bridge.  The timescale for use of this area could be from September 2011 until July 2012.  Mr Faux tabled a location plan showing where the proposed compound would be positioned.  Members were concerned regarding emergency access to Caen car park, and requested that the compound be moved so that it was set back from the emergency access route.  Members were also concerned regarding the loss of revenue especially in the spring/summer months.  Mr Faux explained that the compound may only be needed up until February and that he would confirm dates following the end of the tender process on 18 August 2011.  He suggested that in the meantime the Council could inform the Environment Agency of the parameters that would be acceptable.

The flood improvements works to the Memorial Gardens will result in the majority of trees adjacent to the river being removed.  The Environment Agency would propose to replace these by replanting Ash and Cherries.  There will also be under planting of the trees subject to planning consent.  Mr Faux reported that the contractors would maintain the planted areas for the first year, but following that it would be the responsibility of the Parish Council to maintain the areas.  

Mr Faux further reported that early September the Environment Agency would be removing two multi-stem trees behind the Anchor on the Tarka Trail, which would require the area being closed off from the public.  Mr Faux requested if the Parish Council would consent to several trees in the Memorial Gardens being felled by Western Power, as the branches were encroaching on electricity cables.  

RESOLVED:  That Members would attend an informal site meeting with the Environment Agency to look at all aspects of the flood defence improvements, prior to any consents being given.

(N/C)



	088/2011/12


	Police Representation


	The Chairman welcomed PCSO Andy Frisby to the meeting.  PCSO Frisby reported that Sergeant Pearce had now left the Braunton team, and a replacement Sergeant for the area was currently being addressed.

He reported the figures for the past month.  There was an arson incident at Braunton Community College just before the end of term.  There had also been a theft from a lady on a mobility scooter outside Braunton Post Office, the muggers description will be in the local media.  There had also been an attempted theft of a boat at Vellator Quay, but the moor rope had got caught in the boats propellers, which prevented it from being taken but caused extensive damage to the boat.  There have been three car badges stolen in Barton Avenue causing criminal damage to two Peugeots and a Nissan.  There has also been several reports of criminal damage to a van parked in Caen car park which had been scratched, dwellings in South Street had reported damage to drain pipes and garden furniture and a wall in Lower Park Road had been kicked over.

PCSO Frisby updated Members regarding the residential burglary, which took place last month. The police had now caught the culprit using DNA from the crime scene.

On a positive note he reported that the Big Day Out event being held on Saturday 13 August is expected to attract 3,000 people to Braunton.

The Chairman thanked PCSO Frisby for his report.



	089/2011/12
	Finance
	(a) The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £1,728.11.

(b) The Statement of Accounts for July 2011 was approved.

(N/C)



	090/2011/12
	Action Sheet
	Members thanked the Clerk for the improvements that she had made to the action sheet.

The Clerk reported that the Council were still awaiting a response from Devon County Council regarding placing directional signage to Caen car park in South Street.

The Chairman requested what signage had been removed from the Caen Street entrance as posts remained there with no signage attached.

Councillor Mrs Chesters reported that further patching work was needed in the Parish Council car park.

RESOLVED:  That the above issues be added to the action sheet, and the updated action sheet be noted.

(N/C)



	091/2011/12
	Planning
	The Chairman asked the Chairman of Planning, Cllr Mrs Smith, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 



	092/2011/12


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Councillor Mrs Chugg reported that the flash flooding that recently occurred in Braunton was not due to a problem with the drains, it was due to the volume of rainfall in a short period of time.  She felt that if the MET Office had issued a warning prior to the rainfall many of the properties, which got flooded, could have been prevented.

Reports have been received regarding an offensive smell from the drains in Caen Street and this is currently being investigated.  Resurfacing works and replacement drain covers are scheduled to take place in Caen Street this October.

County Council have also been looking at requests for double yellow lines in Chaloners Road by the fuel garage.  This had not been done in the past as it allowed for extra parking for those attending St. Brannock’s Church.

Councillor Mrs Chugg suggested that if the Parish Council were to consider removing the height restriction barriers in Caen Street car park this would alleviate congestion on the roads in Braunton.  At the present there is nowhere for large vehicles to park in Braunton, which is resulting in them abandoning their vehicles in inconvenient locations and causing traffic congestion.

Devon County Council are currently considering proposals for on street parking metres.  Local councils and businesses will be consulted on proposals in their area.

The Chairman thanked Councillor Mrs Chugg for her report.



	093/2011/12
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Councillor Spear reported that the North Devon and Torridge Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (SHLAA) report had now been finalised, and would be published on 10 August 2011, copies of the report can be downloaded from the North Devon website. This SHLAA report is the result of an extensive research exercise on potential housing land across northern Devon – including a detailed assessment and review of 776 sites, of which 375 are located in North Devon.  The report highlights sites that might have the potential to deliver housing over the next 15 years, and also identifies land available over the next 5 years.  The report will be used to inform both North Devon and Torridge District Councils when making decisions about how to meet future housing needs, and will support policy preparation for the North Devon and Torridge Joint Core Strategy.

There will be an Affordable Housing Workshop held on 24 August 2011 to address facing the challenge of improving the supply of affordable housing in North Devon.  There will also be a seminar called Delivering Housing and Economic Regeneration priorities in North Devon held in the future; this seminar will assist a new Corporate Plan for the next four years.

Councillor Mrs Chesters reported that there had been no new licences applied for in the Braunton area.  The District Council are still in discussions regarding changes to the Hackney Carriage Licence, and she would report to Council regarding this matter in due course.

Councillor Mrs Chesters reported that there is a need for affordable housing everywhere, and that the difficulty is acquiring land from the landowners.

The Chairman thanked Councillor Spear and Mrs Chesters for their reports.



	094/2011/12


	Recreational Ground


	Illingworth Shelter

Members considered an email, circulated prior to the meeting, received from the resident of 8 Locks Close regarding the misuse of the Illingworth Shelter. 

PCSO Andy Frisby reported that the Illingworth Shelter had been used for the purpose of ball games for the past 3-4 years.  This greatly affects the residents who live in Locks Close as the ball is continuously kicked into their gardens.  There have been numerous complaints regarding damage to property i.e. broken windows, and invasion of privacy due to the youths climbing into private gardens to retrieve their ball.  Following some discussion with the youths the issue seems to be that there is no goal post for them to use.

PCSO Andy Frisby informed Members that the resident of 8 Locks Close had generously donated £1,000 towards finding a solution to this problem, but the resident would stipulate that part of the money be used to erect ‘no ball games’ signage on the Illingworth Shelter.  He reported that he had already established a user group with the youths, who would be willing to meet with the Parish Council to find a permanent solution for the youths and residents.  

Councillor Mrs Chesters felt that this was a great idea, but whatever the solution it would need to be vandal proof.

RESOLVED:  That the Parish Council would arrange to meet with the user group to discuss possible solutions to prevent ball games in the Illingworth Shelter.

(N/C)

The Parish Clerk reported that further broken tiles had now been removed from the Illingworth Shelter roof.  She informed Members that the removal of these tiles might result in rainwater getting into the structure of the shelter and causing rot.  Members agreed that repairs works would be carried out once the issue of ball games being played in the shelter had been resolved.

Public Lavatories and Changing Rooms

Members considered a report by the Parish Clerk following a site meeting held on 16 May 2011.  A recommendation was put forward by Councillor Spear to remove the brambles at the rear of the public toilets and changing rooms building.

RESOLVED:  That the Parish Clerk be instructed to investigate costs to remove the brambles and erect secure gates to prevent people accessing the rear of the building.

(N/C)

Hire Policy for the Recreational Ground

The Parish Council had previously considered a request for commercial use of the Recreational Ground Min Ref 075/2011/12.  The Parish Clerk circulated amongst Members a draft hire policy for the Recreational Ground, which included a recommendation for a commercial hire charge of £10 per hour.

RESOLVED:  

a. that there be a cancellation clause built into the hire policy of 24 hours. 

b. the Council grant Mr Blake a two-month trial period to use the Recreational Ground, which would be free of charge, and the Council will reconsider setting a hire charge at the end of this trial. 

c. that the draft hire policy for the Recreational Ground be approved and adopted.

(N/C)

Councillor Chesters proposed and it was unanimously agreed to move item 18 ‘Vellator Quay forward to this point on the agenda.

(N/C)



	095/2011/12
	Vellator Quay
	The Chairman welcomed Mr Peter Lord to the meeting.  Mr Lord gave Members an update report regarding various issues with Vellator Quay.

He reported that PCSO Jo Carter was investigating the implementation of a registration scheme for Vellator Quay.

The Parish Council’s appointed Architect Mr Richard Evans has had an initial meeting with North Devon Council Planning Department regarding the Council’s planning application.  They have confirmed that the gates are Permitted Development so no planning consent is required.  The application is now ready to submit for planning consent once the Parish Council has approved the payment.

Mr Lord reported that he attended a site meeting at Vellator Quay with Sheila O’Brian a Planning Officer at North Devon Council.  The purpose of the meeting was to assist North Devon Council Planning Department in forming a policy regarding residents on boats.  There are at present 11 boats moored at Vellator Quay, which are occupied on a permanent basis.  8 boats are moored in the Reed Bed/Salt Marsh area, and 3 boats are moored alongside the quay.  There are concerns regarding the adverse effects that residence on boats may be having on the Reed Bed/Salt Marsh area.  These concerns have also been highlighted in the Environgauge Environmental Impact Assessment carried out in February 2011, and by the Environment Agency and Natural England.  A further concern was the length of time some of the residents on boats had been their, as they may try to claim ‘Squatters Rights’ which could lead to loss of public property.  Mr Lord recommended that the Parish Council formally write to all permanently occupied boats informing them that the Parish Council are the landowners.  Cllr Mrs Shapland thought that the Council had already previously written to the residents on boats at Vellator Quay.

The layby owned by the Marsh Drainage Inspectors and leased to Devon County Council was also noted by the Planning Officer, as there were resident camper vans parked.  Mr Lord suggested that the Parish Council writes to Devon County Council to request a ‘no overnight parking order’ be placed on the layby, as this may alleviate parking issues in the area.

RESOLVED:

a. That the Parish Clerk investigates if the Council has previously written to the permanently occupied boats at Vellator Quay, and if not to write to the resident boats with assistance from the Council’s solicitor.

b. That the Parish Clerk be instructed to write to Devon County Council to request if they would consider placing an no overnight parking order on the layby owned by the Marsh Drainage Inspectors.

(N/C)

The Chairman thanked Mr Peter Lord for this report.



	096/2011/12
	24 Commando Freedom Parade
	Members considered the notes of the 24 Commando Freedom Parade meeting held on 1 August 2011, attached as appendix A.

RESOLVED:

a. That the notes of the meeting held 1 August 2011 be approved.

b. That a Working Party be created to carry out arrangements for the event Members would be Councillors Mrs Smith, Mrs Shapland, Mrs Woodford, Mrs Spear and Mrs Chugg.

(N/C)



	097/2011/12


	BT Adopt a Kiosk


	The Council considered adopting the BT telephone kiosk at Kingsacre, Braunton for £1. It was noted that if the Council did not adopt the kiosk it would be removed and disposed of by BT. Members discussed that the BT telephone kiosk could be used as a community resource.

RESOLVED: That the Council adopts the BT telephone kiosk at Knowle for £1.

(N/C)



	098/2011/12


	Devon County Council Traffic Regulation Order (Traffic Regulation Act 1984)
	The Council considered the Devon County Traffic Regulation Order for South Street, Braunton, which was distributed to Members prior to the meeting.

Members were concerned that they had not yet received the final proposals for traffic improvements to South Street.  The Council also requested what the police’s response was to the proposed Traffic Regulation Order.  

RESOLVED:

a. That Members’ to make individual representation to Devon County Council by 17 August 2011 regarding the proposed Traffic Regulation Order for South Street, Braunton.

b. The Council to write to Devon County Council and request a copy of the proposed traffic management improvements to South Street.

(N/C)



	099/2011/12
	Resurfacing of the Caen Street overflow car park
	Councillor Mrs Chesters reported that herself, Councillor Lucas and the Parish Clerk had met with Simon Hill from Devon County Council to sign off the completed resurfacing works in Caen Street car park.  During this meeting Simon Hill gave an estimated cost to resurface the overflow car park.  Partial resurfacing of the overflow car park would be cheaper, but this could result in the joints between new and old surface breaking up.  Councillor Mrs Chesters felt that the resurfacing of the overflow car park should be reviewed following the Environment Agency using the area as a compound.



	100/2011/12
	The Queens Diamond Jubilee 2012


	The Council considered recommendations proposed by the Deputy Lord Lieutenant Mr John Bury to celebrate the Queens Diamond 2012.

RESOLVED:

a. The Council to hold an informal public meeting with the Vicar, community organisations and businesses to discuss involvement in the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee Celebrations.

b. The Council to form a Working group to attend meetings with John Bury and other involved organisation and to regularly report back to Council. 

(N/C)



	101/2011/12


	Training
	RESOLVED:  That the Parish Clerk attends the SLCC Devon Branch meeting being held at Tiverton Hotel on Tuesday 6 September 2011, at the cost of £40.

(N/C)

The Parish Clerk reported that due to personal commitments she would be unable to attend the SLCC National Conference from 14 – 16 October 2011 in Reading.



	102/2011/12
	Braunton Parish Council Fire Risk Assessment


	RESOLVED:  That the Parish Council’s Fire Risk Assessment be adopted.

(N/C)

	103/2011/12


	Hire of Parish Hall
	RESOLVED: That permission be granted to the Braunton and District Museum to park American Jeeps alongside the Parish Hall during the American Event being held on Wednesday 17 August 2011.

(N/C)



	104/2011/12
	Items to Note
	Items (a) and (j) were noted.


 IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt(3).

	105/2011/12
	Old Quarry, Braunton
	The Parish Clerk reported that a valuation of £5,000 had been received from Stags Estate Agent.

RESOLVED: That the Council sells the land for it’s valuation plus legal fees.




The meeting closed at 9.58 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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